DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Monday, June 11, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Monday, May 14, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:33 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  Gorski, Huizenga.

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Michael Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing;  John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint; John Deland, Wolf and Company.

Members of the Press:  Amanda Battagla, Bartlett Examiner.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 9, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the May 9, 2007, Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (6-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 14, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2007, Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (6-0).

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reviewed the monthly statistics for May:  Fuel sales increased overall just under 1% and when factoring in self-fueling, sales were increased 25,562 gallons from May 2006.

He continued that operations overall have increased 11.5%.

Executive Director Bird related that regarding the FAA reauthorization of funds, General Aviation Airports would now be assessed a user fee for corporate aviation.  He added that the Block Grant system would remain in place as a pilot program and Illinois is included as one of the block grant states; work continues on the scope of the runway project and also efforts to meet with the IDOT staff and Director.  He continued that the Capital Improvement Program for the next ten years is continuing to be reviewed and spreadsheets are being developed that will reflect the upcoming projects and financial needs to accomplish these projects.  He added that this will be a valuable planning and management tool and will be reevaluated and updated periodically.   He also stated these spreadsheets will be brought to the Board for review at the August Board Meeting.

Mike Masciola, Director of Business Development and Marketing, advised that on May 24, tenants of other airports, corporate flight departments and aircraft owners were invited to the Airport for a briefing and an afternoon of golf at Prairie Landing Golf Course; 51 individuals attended this event.  He continued that in July, this same type of event is planned, targeting CEO’s and other customers of The Private Bank and Flex Jets, who are also cosponsoring this event.  Mr. Masciola advised that Community Day at the Airport is being planned for July.  He referred to the Report included with the Board Meeting Packet materials, which details the activities of the Business Development and Marketing Department.

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, stated that Argonne National Laboratories is now operational on the second floor of the Flight Center Building.  He continued that two other Airport tenants have exercised their lease options for renewal; University of Illinois/TRECC until May 2008 and Sears until January 2013.  Mr. Doles advised that work continues with FAA to extend the lease for the second floor of the Government Center Building and there are projects out for pricing now which include hangar floor recoating and a new phone system for the Airport facilities.  He also discussed the RFP for the development of Condo Hangars advising that counsel has assessed the RFP document and determined there is no conflicting information from the old grants agreement.  He added there has been national interest expressed in this development.

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, advised that two major capital projects for the Clubhouse are progressing; the cupola rehabilitation and the HVAC kitchen unit installation.  Financial statements for May reflect an 18% increase in golf revenues and a 1% increase in Food and Beverage Revenues.  He added that golf rounds reflect a 28% decrease from 2006 as a result of the previous marketing promotion that drove golf rounds to 4800; golf rounds for 2007are at 3400 with revenues for May 2007 reflecting an increase.  He also added that Memberships sales have remained similar to 2006.

REVIEW OF APRIL 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked that Lisa Maedgen review the Financial Statements and she reported the following:  

Operating Revenues for Airport Operations have increased by $66,000; Flight Center Fuel Operations Operating Revenues have decreased $161,000; and Prairie Landing Operating Revenues have decreased $2,400.  Overall Operating Revenues are decreased $97,600 from 2006.  Fuel sales through April 2007 are down by 64,335 gallons, but with self-fueling included, sales are up 710 gallons through April 2007. 

Operating Expenses for Airport Operations have increased $230,000; Fuel Operating Expenses decreased $122,800 and Prairie Landing Operating Expenses increased $150,000 from 2006; Overall Net Operating Expenses for April 2007 are $617,700 as compared to $973,500 in 2006.

Non Operating Revenues have decreased  $976,900 from 2006 and Non Operating Expenses have decreased $350,000; this reflects the absence in 2007 of the $1 million contribution from CenterPoint and the $350,00 loan to the Tech Park.  The Capital Program will reflect more expenses in coming months with the beginning Cupola Repair project and the Runway Project.  

Overall Cash ending balance is slightly under $8 million.  .      

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee:
Commissioner Gillett reported that the Policy Committee has not met since the last Board Meeting.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:  

Commissioner Huizenga was not present at the meeting so Commissioner Davis reported that the Finance Committee met on June 5, 2007 with four agenda items being presented to the Board for consideration. He continued that the 2006 Audit Report was presented to the Finance Committee and will be reviewed at this meeting. 

Golf Committee:  

Commissioner Donnelly reported that the Golf Committee Meeting had not met since the last Board Meeting.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski was not present at the meeting and Commissioner LaMantia advised that the Capital Development Committee had not met since the last Board Meeting. 

Chairman Goodwin advised that the Board would not meet in July and that in looking forward to August, it may be necessary to make a change in the Board Meeting date; this will be determined and the Board will be advised.

OLD BUSINESS
None

NEW BUSINESS
Review of the 2006 Audit.
Commissioner Davis again advised that at the Finance Committee Meeting on June 5, John Deland of Wolf and Company discussed the 2006 Audit and would present this report to the Board.  John Deland proceeded to review the Audit Report and the Tentative Management Letter.   He explained that no new comments were made relevant to 2006 and advised that the comments made in the 2005 Audit Report have been addressed and implemented.  Mr. Deland advised that a Final Management Letter would be provided to the Board. 

Proposed Ordinance 2007-214; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Levying Taxes for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2007 and Ending December 31, 2007.
Executive Director Bird asked Mrs. Maedgen to discuss the proposed Ordinance.  She advised the levy is filed each year if the Airport Authority wishes to levy taxes for the current year, payable in the following year.  She continued that the amount levied by the Airport is $6,476,024 and the format follows identically the 2007 Budget and Appropriations.  Mrs. Maedgen advised this is a statutory requirement and the levy must be filed with DuPage County by the second Tuesday in August of each year. 

Chairman Goodwin stated that as a decision-making Board, there is an obligation to review and consider each year the potential need for increasing the levy; historically this has never occurred.   The Board engaged in discussion of the possible need for an increase and the Board determined that at this time there is no need to increase the levy and Ordinance 2007-214 will levy taxes at the same amount. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Ordinance 2007-214; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Levying Taxes for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2007 and Ending December 31, 2007.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (6-0). 

Proposed Ordinance 2007-215; 2007-2008 Prevailing Rate of Wages.

Executive Director Bird asked Mrs. Maedgen to review this proposed Ordinance and she explained that each year the Airport Authority is required by Illinois Statute to investigate and ascertain the prevailing wages at the time the Ordinance is passed by the Airport Authority to perform construction of public works for the Airport.  Mrs. Maedgen stated that the Board has adopted this Ordinance each year.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-215; Prevailing Rate of Wages.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (6-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1303; Award of Contract for Flight Center Plaza Concrete Deck and Railing Repair.

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this Award of Contract and Mr. Barna  

explained that $450,000 was budget in 2007 for the repair of the Flight Center Cantilevered Deck.  He continued that five sealed bids were received with the low and responsive bidder being R & W Clark Construction, Inc. at the cost of $250,000; $20,000 less than the amount budgeted for the project.  Mr. Barna added that authorization is requested for a 20% owner’s contingency of $50,000 to be added to the cost of the project, bringing the total cost to $300,000.  He also added the entire project cost would be $150,000 less that the budgeted amount for the project.  Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended approval to award the contract to R & W. Clark Construction, Inc. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1303; Award of Contract for Flight Center Plaza Concrete Deck and Railing Repair to R & W Clark Construction, Inc.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (6-0).
RECESS TO EXECUTIVE SESSION
A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of pending, probable or imminent litigation; the purchase or lease of real property for the use of the DuPage Airport Authority; the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority and the disclosure of executive session minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and the meeting was recessed at 4:32 p.m.  The Regular Session was reconvened at 4:55 p.m. and upon roll call, all members were present.  

OTHER BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2007-1307:  Disclosure of Executive Session Minutes.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Meagher to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1307; Disclosure of Executive Session Minutes and was seconded by Commissioner Gillett.  The motion was unanimously passed  by roll call vote (6-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1308; Authorizing Publication of Notice Requesting Offers to Purchase Authority Property.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1308; Authorizing Publication of Notice Requesting Offers to Purchase Authority Property and was seconded by Commissioner Gillett.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (6-0).

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 4:57 p.m.




Approval – September 11, 2007 Regular Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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